

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE GOVERNING BOARD
OF WESTMINSTER NURSERY SCHOOL HELD ON
THURSDAY 26 NOVEMBER 2015 AT THE SCHOOL
(commencing 4pm)

Governors Present: Cllr Mrs D Flude       Chair
                                   Mrs E Smith             Headteacher

                                   Mrs F Austin

                                   Mrs S Humphries

                                   Mrs J Jardine

                                   Mrs H Oldham

                                   Mrs D Reed

Also in attendance:  Mrs L Taylor         Clerk to the Governors
PART ONE

1. APOLOGIES & ADDITIONAL AOB ITEMS

1.1 Apologies were received and accepted from Stacy Bracegirdle. 
1.2 The latest autumn statement on funding for nurseries was tabled as Part one business to be considered at the end of the meeting.
2. CONFLICT OF INTEREST

a) The Board of governors were sked to declare any potential pecuniary interest or conflict of interest between an individual and the governing board as a whole in connection with the business to be discussed during this meeting.
The following potential conflicts were declared:-

· Mrs Reed declared she is a governor at Beechwood Primary School, Crewe.

· Mrs Smith declared she is a governor at Pebble Brook School, Crewe.

· Cllr Flude declared she is a local councillor and also governor at Pebble Brook Primary School, Crewe.

· Mrs Frances Austin declared that she is a member of staff at Edleston Primary School, Crewe.

b) Annual declarations were completed and retained by the school. 

3. MEMBERSHIP

The current vacancies for two Co-opted Governors will be considered in the New Year.
It was noted that are no terms of office that are due to expire before the next meeting.  

4. PART ONE MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING FROM THEM
The part one minutes of the summer term 2015 full governing board meeting on July 2nd 2015 were agreed subject to the following amendments:

Bottom of page 3: amend hour to hourly.

Item 13: amend Eileen to Eileen Smith.
Action: Clerk: clarify clerking buy back package for 2015/16 and email to Board. Completed 27.11.15
5. CHAIR’S ACTION

The Chair reported that no decisions taken under the Chair’s Power to Act had been taken on behalf of the governing board since the last full governing board meeting.

6. COMMITTEES & NOMINATED GOVERNORS

a) The membership of committees for the 2015/2016 academic year was agreed as below.

	COMMITTEE
	MEMBERSHIP

	Chairman’s committee
	D Flude,D Reed,E Smith

	Personnel
	D Flude,D Reed,E Smith

	Pay
	D Flude, D Reed

	Appeals
	L Austin

	Hearings
	D Flude

	Finance
	D Reed, H Oldham, E Smith, D Flude,

 J Jardine

	Curriculum
	S Humphries, H Oldham, E Smith, D Reed

E Hill

	Premises
	L Austin, D Flude, E Smith, J Jardine

S Bracegirdle


b) Chairs for each of the Governing Board standing committees for the 2015/2016 academic year were agreed as below. 

	Committee
	Chair
	Vice chair

	Chairman’s committee
	D Flude
	D Reed

	Personnel
	 D Flude
	D Reed

	Pay
	D Flude
	D Reed

	Finance
	D Reed
	H Oldham

	Curriculum
	S Humphries
	H Oldham

	Premises
	L Austin
	D Flude


Following NGA recommendations, the Sub-Committee’s structure and Terms of Reference will be reviewed and updated in the New Year.
It was proposed that the number of committees be reduced to a more manageable number. Budget meetings will be unchanged. This was agreed by the Board.
It was noted that members of the Pay committee are not allowed to do appeals. 

7. GOVERNORS CODE OF PRACTICE/GOVERNORS CHARTER
The Board of governors approved the Westminster Nursey Code of Conduct for School Governing Board 2015/16. Signed copies wee retained by the school.
The Board of governors agreed to adopt the Cheshire East Governors Charter. Signed copies were retained by the school.

8. HEADTEACHER’S REPORT

Part One of the Headteacher’s report contained the following:

Staffing

Staff Development

Pupils

Parents

Early Years Pupil Premium (EYPP)

Performance Data/ Tracking Update

Premises

Health and safety

Safeguarding

Community Links

11.  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE HEADTEACHER’S REPORT

ES had attended the Catch 22 project launch. Whilst the initiatives are more relevant for older children the approach of intensive early interventions with children and families will benefit all of the target age group 0-19 years of age who are identified as Children in Need.
Pupil numbers look good for January 16 admission; the one to four ratio of staff to 2 year olds has reduced the overall number of places.

SEND: 4 pupils currently have Early Years SEND outreach Service (EYSOS) involvement.

EYPP: The Crewe SENCO cluster group has arranged a training course for the licensed 1-2-3 Magic Practitioner Course, to be held at Hungerford School.  The cost per candidate is £900 plus cover staff costs.

The Headteacher considers that the training will be worthy to participate in and has reserved a place for the lead teacher Mrs H Oldham who meets the entry criteria to participate.
Q: The 1-2-3 Magic training, does the member of staff that goes to the training then teach the parents?
A: A licence to deliver the 1,2,3 Magic programme to parents will be issued to the Practitioners on day 1 of the course. This licence does not give the practitioner the right to train other professionals. 

Q: What is the training specification?

A: It is a 2 day course including all materials and licence.

The course participants have 2 years to complete a series of tasks, to become a “Licensed and Certified 1-2-3 Magic Practitioner”. Very positive feedback has been received from other professionals familiar with the training course.  It is an initiative that will benefit the nursery due to a growing number of children with needs and EAL (English as an additional language).  It will also benefit our feeder schools due to the early intervention with children and families requiring support.

Safeguarding:

Following DF’s request Safeguarding meetings are to be held with the headteacher termly to discuss any issues and formally minuted. These will be in addition to the procedure currently in place. 
ES had attended a safeguarding cluster meeting. Staying Safe lanyards were distributed and it was recommended that staff wear them.

Q: What is the purpose of them?
A: They remind staff of the procedure. The information will be going on the CE website.

Staff have complete the online Channel General Awareness module and Mrs Smith has attended FGM training. This was noted by the Board.
9. PART ONE REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES, AND REPORTS 

FROM GOVERNORS WITH SPECIAL RESPONSIBILITIES

Finance Committee: dated 22 September 2015.

The minutes were received with the following matters of note:

The Chair and vice chair of the committee were elected and the Terms of Reference for the committee agreed.

Item 6: A carry forward of approximately 9.5k is predicted.
Item 7: The School Fund audit was accepted.

Item 8: The SDP priorities have all been costed. 

Item 9: Policies were reviewed and accepted in accordance with the policy review schedule.

Item 10: CE has postponed the school audit until January 19th 2016.

Chairs Committee: 

The Terms of Reference were reviewed and agreed.

The Pay Policy and pay awards were discussed. The committee agreed that teaching staff will receive a 1% increase on all pay points and allowances including TLR’s except where the national pay award specifies otherwise. This means a 2% increase to the maximum of the main pay range (M6) in respect of the implementation of the 2015 pay award for teaching staff.
The headteachers performance management  meeting has been set for 14th December to review previous targets and set new objectives for 2015/16.
Premises Committee: dated 23rd October 2015.

The minutes were received with the following matters of note:

The Terms of Reference for the committee were agreed.

Item 4: Zig Zag lines; the road has to be re-surfaced before the lines can be repainted. The pot holes have been addressed by the council.

The supplier of the picket fence did not deliver it, the order was cancelled and an alternative supplier arranged.

Extending the nursery into the park grounds will not go ahead due to safeguarding issues.

There is an issue of mud being trampled in to the carpets from the children’s footwear. A quote of £2700 has been received for artificial grass to address this issue. Two further quotes to be obtain.
Installation of the new windows is complete.

Next term the PEEP plan needs to be finalised.

A quote of £675 has been received for renewal of the external smiley face. Two more quotes to be obtain.
Curriculum Committee: dated 6th November 2015.  
The minutes were received with the following matters of note:

An interim tracking update meeting was held to look at the end of term data. Inputting of 2 year old data was looked at. It was noted that schools are generally not interested in the nursery data; this is dismissive to not take the data and build on it.

The Terms of Reference were reviewed.

Oversight of recent data; the committee would like to see trends and build up a 3 year overview.
Communication and Language are an area of focus.

2 year olds data: There are concerns about children starting at below national standards.

In spring there will be another data update.

It was noted that there has been low attainment across the town amongst 2 year olds. 

There was discussion of parenting classes and improving the issues with toileting, SAL and behaviour management.

10. FINANCIAL MATTERS

· The SFVS submission date is the end of March 2016.

· A copy of the unofficial funds audit certificate was received by the Board of governors.

· The auditor of the annual accounts for the current year was confirmed as Mrs P Grice.
· Pupil premium is £300 per qualifying child. The income received helps offset the costs of speech and language therapy (SLT). As it is not a statutory requirement for nursey schools to provide SLT, the nursery has to meet all the costs.

Q: Is it still difficult for parents to claim Early Years Pupil Premium?
A: It is difficult to get the parents to make a claim.

All claim forms from the summer term do not have to be re-submitted. Some entitlement has been lost with children transitioning to primary school.

There was discussion of the funding for 2 year olds.

ES updated the Board of changes that will be put in place; there will be a portal for claims, so the system is improving.

The difficulties families with EAL faced when claiming funding were discussed. Support is available from polish speaking staff.

12. SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT INFORMATION 
Evaluation:

1. Tracking achievement is a key focus for 15/16; moderation is in house. 

2. Data for 2 year old funded children has been submitted to CEC.

3. Slow rates of progress; Development matters are used to evaluate and is a key focus for 15/16. 

4. Outdoor plan; phase 1 the upper area is done, phase 2 is postponed due to the cost of the window repairs. Phase 3 to extend the grounds is not going ahead. Phase 4; there is now a dedicated 2 year old area.

Actions:

1. Tracking is implemented.

2. Strategies are in place to support and develop Communication and Language.

3. Support families with positive parenting via 1-2-3 Magic.

4. Further development of the outdoor environment.

Area 1: Entrance - Artificial grass and re-painting of school logo.

Area 2: Upper Playground – Artificial  grass to strip under the hedge and small area in the middle of the bike track.
Questions and additions were invited:

Q: From the premises, the pointing on the sheds?

A: It is c/fwd. to the finance committee.
(There were no agenda items 13 or 14.)
15.
SCHOOL PERFORMANCE  
The Board of governors accepted the performance information received from the Headteacher.

16.
ATTENDANCE TARGETS

The board of governors agreed that this item is not relevant to the Nursery and is not to be included in future agendas.
Action: Clerk: note for future agendas. 

17. DIRECTOR’S REPORT

The Director of Children’s Service Report for the Autumn Term 2015 contained the following matters: 
Message from the Director of Children’s Services  

5. Governance and Liaison Update  

6. Children (Pupils) Missing Out on Education  

7. School’s Level of Support and Intervention, School Improvement, Partnership and Advocacy  

8. Attendance Guidance, What’s New for September 2015?  

9. Inspecting Safeguarding Under the New Ofsted Common Inspection Framework from 1st  September 2015  

10. Extremism and Radicalisation Prevent Duty 1st July 2015  

11. Keeping Children Safe in Education UPDATE 

12. The Importance of Religious Education  

13. Virtual School for Cared for Children  

14. Implications for Schools on the Living Wage  

15. Model Education HR Policies for Schools and Academies  

16. Education HR Safer Recruitment Training 

17. Responsibility of Schools for Learning Outside the Classroom (school visits and overnight stays)  

18. Consultation on Admission Arrangements 2017/18  

11. Free Early Education for 2 Year Olds  

12. Cheshire East Internal Audit – 14/15 School Audit Programme findings 

13. Finance update – Salary Overpayment Audit Report (Draft), Schools Financial Value Standard (SFVS) 
The chair sends a weekly bulletin to all Board members; items of note are taken to committees.
18. GOVERNOR MONITORING, TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT

The Headteachers report covers training attended by staff governors.

The clerk confirmed that the CE e-learning is only accessible by schools that buy back training from CE.

Action: Clerk: email information of CE training costs to the Board. Completed.
There was discussion of training costs. It was noted that as a number of governors are educational professionals and receive CPD, information is cascaded to all members of the Board.

A skills audit has been circulated; there is a pro forma for training records. A central record of governor training will be maintained.
19. SCHOOL POLICIES

The following 17 policies were approved by the Board of governors.

1. Admissions

2. Whistleblowing

3. Capability

4. Complaints

5. Acceptable Use

6. Staff Pay

7. Appraisal

8. Equality Statement and Objectives

9. E-safety

10. Missing Child

11. Uncollected Child

12. Arrival/Departure

13. Managing Continence

14. Inclusion

15. Teach/Learn

16. Play

17. Health and Safety

20. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Autumn Statement Funding Formula for Nurseries
DF updated the Board with the following matters of note:

· From 2017, there will be 30 hours of free childcare for 3-4 year olds of working parents. 

· Free childcare for 2 year olds will be maintained.
· PP and FSM are being retained.
Action: DF: email NGA bulletin to the Board.
21. MEETINGS

It was confirmed that the next full Governing Board meeting will be held on 24th March 2016.
Part one of the meeting closed.
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